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Recorders’ Newsletter No. 26 (Winter 2011/12)

RCT is a land of old pastures, woods, moors and forests. We don’t have much arable land, and on the whole our biodiversity is the richer without it. The endless acres of monoculture, which dominate many parts of rural Britain, offer little to encourage wildlife. However, old style mixed farming where amongst the permanent pastures there would be a few acres of barley or mangles, did attract its own wildlife. The best-known arable species were the birds. The demise of grey partridge, yellowhammer and tree sparrow can be (at least partially) attributed to the loss of a certain type of low intensity arable cultivation. Less well known has been the loss of arable weeds. These wild flowers adapted themselves to our agricultural ways and grew amongst the crops, or in the field margins, and were for centuries part of the summer scene of rural Britain. Every year the ploughed fields provided ideal conditions for germination, and while corn cockles, cornflowers and poppies may have been cursed for polluting the crop, they added colour and biodiversity and were a huge part of the rural scene. Modern seed dressings and herbicides finally ‘did for’ the host of arable weed species, which had persisted and thrived for millennia, and suddenly (almost over night) arable fields lost their colour and much of their biodiversity. 

All this brings me to the vegetable plot in my back garden. Not much more than 2 by 3 metres in size, it occasionally brings in a successful crop of peas, or courgettes, and each year the ancient gooseberry bush and the newer redcurrants and raspberries do an admirable job (and support a host of solitary bees and comma butterfly (caterpillars), but between (and within) the rows there is an arable weed flora.  As time goes by I value these weeds more and more and compare their cheerful, bountiful resilience to the sulking, troublesome, expensive and usually fruitless, beetroot, salsify and runner beans. 

For a scrap of a back garden plot, the list is impressive, and includes at least two diminutive (but beautiful) annual speedwells, sun-spurge, the wonderful scarlet pimpernel, sandworts and the pride of the lot, common fumitory. The latter is a superb plant with, as the books describe, ‘repeatedly branched pinnate leaves with flowers (racemes) of tubular, two-lipped, pinky-purple flowers’. This year the common fumitory has done really well and has grown up amongst the metre high broad beans, without causing obvious harm or hindrance. It first appeared four or five years ago and it now stands as one of the garden’s flowering glories. My ‘Observer Book of Birds’ refers to the seeds of fumitory as being the main food source of turtledoves. Unfortunately very few turtledoves pass through these parts anymore, but if ever one does, it will find my allotment garden hard to resist. I am sure that one day, half way through the washing up, I will look up to see a turtledove ensconced within the fumitories. 

Another highlight of the ‘veg’ patch is the mid summer nectar supplied by flowering vegetables. These days I only plant radish for their fantastic and seemingly never-ending flowers (much beloved of hoverflies), this year the bitter and un-appetising endives burst into a profusion of beautiful pale blue ‘chicory type’ flowers and the bolted leeks supported fine round onion flowers: irresistible to honey bees. Apart from being an endless source of foxglove, forget-me-not, teasel and evening primroses seedlings, there is even the odd carrot, broad bean and potato!  So, if you’ve a ‘veg’ plot or allotment, and you are planning next years crops, try finding space for a few arable weeds, and if the neighbours complain explain their historic relevance, and if that fails appeal on behalf of their beauty and their benefits for garden biodiversity.

Weather

Marcus Middlehurst’s rainfall records since April are; April Total 43mm highest 30mm on day of the ‘heat-wave’ of the 4th
May 180mm highest 25mm on 7th
June 237mm highest 88mm on 12th
July 191mm highest 40mm on 7th
August 150mm highest 27mm on 10th
September 418mm, highest on 19th 65mm and In December 479 mm. 

This brought Marcus’s 2011 rainfall total to 2996 mm.
Paul Marshman records for Llwynypia were/are ;

March Total 1.5 inches 

April 1.9 inches 

May 5.2 inches

June 8.4 inches and 

July 2 inches

I leave it to you to convert from mm to inches or visa versa, and compare and contrast. However, as usual the rainfall records show how much wetter Treherbert is compared with Llwynypia (which is still very wet!), and if we had records for Pontypridd I suspect we would see a similar drop in rainfall in comparison with Llwynypia; it would all make a beautiful little case study.

The two sets of weather information tell the tale of a dry spring collapsing into a wet summer, before a slight respite in August, with an autumn which swung from a decidedly non-Indian September to a beautiful warm October (Paul recording 27th degree C on the 1st being the highest October temperature he has recorded in 39 years). The unseasonably mild weather has continued through the autumn and has extended into a very wet December. 

Mammals

Leigh Blackman and Nigel Thomas reported that Council Park’s staff had seen two otter swimming together in the Cynon in October. 

Mark Evans found a dead polecat on the Aberdare bypass in late November. He forwarded pictures to Dan Foreman (The Glamorgan mammal recorder) for confirmation, and in response Dan provided the following (which may be of interest to many of us), ‘great stuff (although always sad to see one dead on the roads). If you do come across any others (or indeed weasel, stoat, etc), I would be extremely grateful if you could contact me as there is a mammal atlas project running at the moment, please spread that all mammal records, no matter if they are common species (mole, rat, rabitt, mice etc) are extremely valuable. 
Birds 

Ravens are magnificent birds and we are exceedingly lucky to have them. Mark Evans regularly reports on the counts from his raven roost in the Cynon Valley. Being intelligent and opportunist, ravens are very happy to find a living scavenging around landfill tips, such as Bryn Pica. In these days of recycling and greater control of waste food, I wondered whether Mark had noticed any downturns in the numbers at the roost. He came back with the following, ‘at the moment, the food waste recycling doesn't seem to have affected the Raven roost. I have noticed that many of the Raven pellets I find around the roost, contain blue polythene so I assume that commercial food waste of some sort (possibly from the abattoir, at Dowlais Top) arrives regularly at the tip, contained in blue bags and these are the preferred target for the Ravens’. Indeed Mark has recently confirmed that ‘at the moment, the roost is breaking records, with October, December and January's totals each being the greatest for their months, since I've been making the counts’. 

Paul Marshman (PM) illustrated the variety of birds that can be seen in a small area, over a few days, when he gave me the following report for June/July 2011. This included a little egret in Llwynypia on June 30th. (NB I saw one in the same place a couple of years ago, and my initial impression was that a pure white plastic bag was being wafted gentle down the valley on puffs of wind). On a still summer day at Clydach Vale Lake, which is a favourite place for waterbirds, Paul enjoyed watching swallow, swift and house martin all skimming the water to drink from the lakes dead calm surface. At the same time the haymaking brought in the gulls and Paul reported flocks of 50 lesser black back gulls and 12 herring gulls (which are not common in the Rhondda) feeding on the disturbed insects on the slopes around Bodringallt Farm. The influence of the nearby upland conifer plantations was evident in the flock of crossbills Paul recorded crossing the Nant-y-Gwyddon Road, near Glyncornel Local Nature Reserve.  Paul also wondered if people have noticed fewer grey wagtails on their different patches? 2011 has been Paul’s worst year on record for grey wagtails in Llwynypia. Is this an early warning of another species on the slide? 

Autumn brings bird movements.  Swifts are real summer birds; as soon as their young are fledged they go. One sunny morning in late July I travelled down the Rhondda from Ferndale to Ynyshir to Porth and Pontypridd and as I did I kept passing tight fast flying flocks of swifts racing around the terraced streets.  The Valleys echoed to the screams of swifts. By early August the skies were empty and the streets quiet; autumn was in the air. The last reports I had were from Paul Marshman (PM) of swifts passing down the Rhondda on September the 8th. 

When the ground is frozen and the winds are blowing from the Ural Mountains, our upland skylarks ‘clear off’ for the winter: but they hang on until those wintery blasts. So in early October PM was still able to record 12 skylarks on the hills above Llwynypia (when was the last time you saw 12 skylarks anywhere?). On August 22nd Sonia Knowles reported 52 ducks (in three parties) flying high over Pontypridd heading towards Caerphilly.  The Sunday of October 2nd saw a movement of swallows (and a few house martin) through Pontyclun (heading west to east) with parties of 10-15 coming through every few minutes. PM witnessed a similar passage in the Rhondda at Llwynypia over the same weekend. This year swallows and house martins seemed to linger later than usual, the last reports I had sent to me, was a pair of swallows passing down the Rhondda on the 17th of October (PM). 

Redwing (harbingers of winter) raced in on easterly winds on the 14th of October, several recorders reported flocks of 100s of these winter thrushes passing through. The first fieldfares appeared in early November (PM) and by now many of the song thrushes and blackbirds you see will have hatched in some Norwegian or German garden. Goosanders are superb winter ducks and with flocks of 12 on October 15th and 30 on the 23rd, both seen by PM, it is clear they are back in force this winter. 

Hen harriers are mainly winter visitors to us. Paul Marshman saw only his third in 40 years at Cwm Bodwingallt at Ystrad. On August 30th, Kerry Evans saw a female hen harrier ‘on top of the Darran in the Dare Valley Country Park, she was hunting alone at dusk over the damp grassy area which borders the forestry fence (Maerdy Forestry), her distinctive white rump and barred tail could be clearly identified’. On the recently erected poles on Llwynypia Hillside, which take the electricity from the new Rhondda windfarm down to the national grid connection, Paul has watched the way birds have taken advantage of the new vantage points; these include kestrel, goshawk, peregrine and raven. 

Winter may seem to be a lean time for wildlife watching and ecological adventuring, but this account from Mark Evans of a gentle afternoon stroll in late November proves that there is fun to be had…’On Sunday afternoon, after racking my brain cell for an idea of where to go on such a dull and dismal day, I decided to have a couple of hours blundering about the forestry on Rhigos mountain and shortly afterwards found myself slipping and stumbling along a foggy ride, in an area called Ffos Fawr (big ditch), which forms part of the source of Afon Rhondda Fach. The ride I'd taken isn't shown on the OS explorer maps, so I wanted to find out where it went. 
At one point (SN 9315 0292), where the track meets an open area, covered in Molinia (purple moor-grass), with a small tributary stream flowing through it, I came across a flock of around twenty reed buntings, feeding on Molinia seed. Although they would undoubtedly classed as a "Boring brown job" by some, I think they are such a beautiful bird.  

I reached the end of the ride, where it met the boundary of the forest, then had an exhausting and occasionally worrying yomp through tall and very tussocky and boggy Molinia, to Bwlch y Lladron, where I re-entered the forest. On my way back to the car, I decided to explore another overgrown ride, which I thought (rightly) would join the one I'd originally explored. After a promising start it degenerated into a molinia covered firebreak, with just a tenuous path to follow. At a point where it intersected another firebreak (SN 9338 0295 - what would I do without my GPS?) I found a flock of thirty plus crossbills. It was impossible to come to any firm conclusions about numbers, but I saw around thirty in flight and heard more calling from the trees at the same time. There are huge numbers of crossbills in all the forest plantations, at the moment; in fact, they are probably the commonest bird to be found there. As well as calling, there were a number of singing and displaying males, reminding me that it won't be too many weeks before they start nesting. As I stood there, trying to work out the size of the crossbill flock, I was suddenly startled by a woodcock bursting from the ground, about three metres away, and crashing through the conifer branches as it flew off. No doubt it had been watching me since I'd got there and although it was prepared to rely on its excellent camouflage to conceal it for a while, it eventually lost its nerve and decided to make off. I'm so used to seeing woodcock as distant silhouettes, flying in to roost, as I count the Ravens, that I am always surprised, when I see one in broad daylight and close quarters, just how large a wader they are. With the light starting to go, I headed back to the car without any further incident or diversion’. 


The good numbers of crossbills in our forestry areas was also reported by Jonathan Barrett, who also ‘in the forest above the Bwlch mountain saw a flock of goldfinches numbering between 50 and 100’. 

Winter (even mild ones) brings birds back to our bird tables. Paul Marshman has recorded up to 16 greenfinches in his garden, which represents a recovery in numbers, although he has noted that some of these birds still have the Trichomanes virus. Further proof that last winter didn’t wipe out our kingfishers, were records from Kevin Oates (KO) from the River Ely on September 1st, the Rhondda at Llwynypia on October 4th (PM) , on the Taff / Rhondda confluence in Pontypridd on November 14th  (KO) and from Aberdare Canal on January 3rd (KO and Ray Edwards). 

Mark Evans has sent through records for the New Year, this includes great grey shrike in the Garwnant forest, and a great northern diver on Llwyn-on reservoir (which is partly in RCT although in the bit in National Park). Mark spent new year's day on a dawn to dusk bird watch, in his words, ‘starting with a raven count, which was made extremely difficult by the strong wind and the very heavy cloud, making the dawn slow and dark. Despite that, I counted 203 ravens and two woodcock. At the moment, the roost is breaking records, with October, December and January's totals each being the greatest for their months, since I've been making the counts. 

After visiting a couple of sites in Merthyr, I then paid a visit to Hirwaun industrial estate, where I failed miserably to add Willow Tit (or anything else) to my list. A quick trip to Lluest Wen reservoir, where there were four goosander, including one of those stunning pink drakes. There were actually two drakes and two red-heads, but although one drake was pinkish, the other was particularly so and although the mid afternoon was overcast, grey and distinctly gloomy, viewing that goosander through the scope, it was like looking through a window into another world, as it seemed to be bathed in a shaft of sunset sunshine, such was the effect of the warm pink colouration. 

With the light going and dusk approaching, I decided to end the day at Upper Tirfounder Fields and as I sat there listening to the sound of a song thrush singing and various other birds calling, as they prepared to go to roost, I was rewarded by the sight of twenty eight pied wagtails flying around, then dropping in to the reedmace, to roost and finally, just five yards from me, a water rail appearing suddenly out of the rushes, making a quick dart along their edge, then disappearing back into them. A blackbird scolding me because, no doubt, I was too close to its chosen roosting spot, brought me back to the here and now, so I ended my new year's day birdwatch and went home. 

Tony Swann sent through his 2011-year reports for Brynna Woods/Llanharan Marsh. This included 52 species recorded in the year with, in particular, some very interesting (and telling) species comparisons. So, while Tony recorded buzzard on 19 occasions and sparrowhawk on 12 he only saw kestrel once.

The Llanharan Marsh part of the Site certainly looks like good kestrel habitat. I think Tony’s records reflect the current pecking order of abundance of these three species in RCT: thirty years ago the list would certainly have been reversed.  On a similar note Tony recorded chiffchaff on 10 occasions, but willow warbler only twice. Again, this would have been reversed a few decades ago, and further illustrates the collapse in willow warbler numbers in the south of the Borough (something which isn’t reflected in parts of the north). A very welcome report were the willow tits recorded on two occasions in late March/early April 2011 at the time of year when they are most vocal and setting up breeding territories; these are now very scarce breeding birds.

 

Plants

Bee orchids seem to like colliery spoil and Anthony King recorded two spectacular flowers on the verges of Navigation Park, Abercynon. Mark Evans saw the uncommon blue fleabane along the forestry ride, near the parking area at Cefnrhos-gwawr near Maerdy. Paul Marshman reported heath or wood groundsel from the now defunct Llwynypia Hospital. This species is scarce in south Wales. 

The ravages of Dutch elm disease are well known, but people can often be surprised to learn that elm trees do survive in south Wales. The native wych elm is a common tree and although every year some succumb to the disease, they are still very much part of our woodland and tree landscape. David Watkins told me of some fine elm trees in Porth on North Road. It will be interesting to see if these are wych elms or a planted variety. 

Butterflies and moths

High in the forestry plantations above Treherbert lies the peat bog of Mynydd Ystradffernol. Large parts of this have been planted, but open bog still persists. With Kevin Oates I visited Mynydd Ystradffernol on June 27th 2011 and we paused for a moment at the 516 metre trig point of Y Carn Bica (SN943004), which stands at the intersection of 5 different forestry rides. It was 10:30 on a sunny warm morning, and to our amazement, flying down the north-facing ride towards us came a marbled white butterfly. It flew a few feet off the ground at a steady purposeful speed and without pause passed us and taking the southwesterly ride was quickly lost from sight. Big deal you may say (or if you are polite, think inwardly), but marbled whites don’t occur in RCT. They are an unmistakable (black and white) butterfly of lowland grasslands or downland. They have a curious distribution in Britain being common in parts of southern England, but in Wales they have just a toehold in Monmouthshire and an isolated population in Carmarthenshire. Nowhere in the UK do they occur in mountain conifer plantations. The only reasonable explanation is that our marbled white’s behaviour was further proof of the little known wonders of insect migration. Given its direction of flight I can only assume it had originated from some Carmarthenshire field (perhaps having hatched that morning) and triggered by some stimulus it had set off in hope (or otherwise) on its travels east. In doing so it found itself climbing the northern ramparts of the coalfield plateau and pretty soon hit a seemingly impenetrable wall of conifers, but unperturbed, it found a ride and then another, and kept going. I assume our butterfly eventually emerged onto the upland bogs above Maerdy and then down into the Rhondda Fach, and eventually perhaps it flew through Pontypridd and on down the Taff Valley.  It is from such Lindbergh like exploits that insect populations are able to react to local and global habitat and climate changes, and when conditions are right expand their range. It would be great if marbled whites did fill in their south Wales gap between Carmarthenshire and Monmouthshire and in doing so colonise RCT.  

While navigating around the huge plantations on Mynydd Ystradffernol and Mynydd Tynewydd on June 27th, Kev Oates and myself recorded dark green fritillary from three separate sites: we also founds lots of emperor moth larvae in the forestry rides of the plantations. Paul Marshman saw dark green fritillary at Clydach Vale, and Anthony King saw unidentified fritillary butterflies for the valley of the Nant Cae-dudwg at Cilfynydd. Here, the bracken covered slopes support patches of violet rich grassland. I’ll try to remember to visit next summer to see whether there are any  ‘small pearls’ or ‘dark greens’. 

Good news came in the autumn in the guise of Richard Smith’s ‘Frits About’ newsletter with larval webs of the marsh fritillary butterfly found at Llwydcoed and Tonyrefail. At Tonyrefail, Ben Williams put in some heroic efforts looking for larval webs, ‘I went over to Tonyrefail on Wednesday 14th (September) and searched for 4 hours but only found 2 old webs with no caterpillars in them…. the area is awash with Devil’s bit Scabious (the foodplant) and that’s probably why I can’t find them’. On the 16th Ben visited a site which had been burnt in the spring, however ’I was pleased to see that the plant life had recovered and there was loads of bog asphodel giving the place a lovely orange glow. I decided to search the area along side the road that had not been involved in the burning and my despondency disappeared when I found a larval web with occupants. Further searching along the roadside revealed four more webs and three others away from the road…eight in total, all full of bouncing baby caterpillars, so next spring perhaps we will see far more butterflies on this site’. Searching for marsh fritillary webs is time consuming, and often fruitless, but it is extremely valuable and without the efforts of Richard, Ben, Barbara Williams and others we would have very little idea how the populations of this very endangered species are fairing. At a marsh fritillary conference in November, Butterfly Conservation and CCW emphasised and re-emphasised the importance of this monitoring work, which on the whole is undertaken by volunteers. 

2011 was not a great year for migratory moths or butterflies, but late on (mid October) there was a small influx of hummingbird hawk moths, as Stuart Jones reported from his Pontypridd home  ‘thought you might be interested in the sighting of a hummingbird hawk moth feeding on some late Jasmine flowers in my garden today. Ironically, I also saw the first redwings of the year this morning! 

Dragonflies

Mark Evans sent me a report of one of our upland species ‘On the 25th of September; I had an afternoon stroll around Cefnrhos-gwawr, on the Maerdy Mountain. The weather wasn't that great, being fairly cool, but even so, I was pleasantly surprised to see a couple of black darter dragonflies, one of which was being devoured by a spider. I didn't manage to see any black darters at all, last year and thought I was going to repeat the performance this year’. 
Other invertebrates

Ground beetles are dynamic and voracious predators of the invertebrate world. The violet flush of the violet ground beetle makes it easy to identify, or so I thought, until I received the following from Mark Evans, ‘this Sunday I braved the horizontal drizzle and roaring westerly, to have a walk around Mynydd Beili-glas and Bwlch y Lladron, above Hirwaun. Very little was seen, but at Bwlch y Lladron, I came across what I thought was violet ground beetle (Carabus violaceus), which had fallen into a gully in the peat and seemed to be stuck on its back. I rescued it and as it was very dopey, I posed it and took some photos of what is my favourite beetle of all. When I looked at the photos, at home, I could see that the ridges, grooves and indentations on the carapace were very prominent, so I had a bit of a search on-line and found that there is a ground beetle almost identical to C. violaceus, which lives in upland heather heath, called Carabus problematicus (who thought that one up?). True to my example, this has ridges, grooves and indentations on the carapace (wing case), which are markedly more prominent than the relatively smooth carapace of C. violaceus. Apparently, C. problematicus is seldom found below the 200m contours, so when up in the valleys, it would pay to give any Violet Ground Beetles one comes across a second look. 

The other day I heard a programme on Radio 4, which highlighted the increasingly late date that many deciduous trees are now hanging onto their leaves in the autumn. The programme cited how the London planes by the Cenotaph in London were still in autumn leaf colour on Remembrance Sunday, and how old photos of the same event in the 1920’s and 1930’s are always to a backdrop of cold, leaf-less trees.  While it is sometimes difficult to believe a warming climate, the evidence of change is there loud and clear in our gardens and fields and woods. As an example, Mark Evans sent me the following on November 15th 2011….’I visited one of my regulars (in Hirwaun), to do her garden, and she asked me to check if she had a wasps' nest, as she'd recently had a succession of them in her living room. I went back outside and although sceptical about the prospect of a nest being active this late, I checked the house wall, at the back of the border in front of her living room and was surprised to see dozens of wasps actively to-ing and fro-ing from a small hole between three of the stones of the wall, low down. What was even more surprising was just how oblivious and unaffected they seemed by the overcast, gloomy and cold weather, especially as the day had started with a frost. If I'd seen one wasp flying I would have been amazed, but these behaved as though it was a summer’s day. The council pest control officer was called and even he was amazed. It was the latest active wasp nest he'd ever dealt with. I was back there again today and managed to find a couple of the dead wasps, which I have identified as Vespula germanica (German wasp). Obviously a hardy bunch, these Germans!’

Steven Murray sent the following in early October, ‘thought you might like to know that I have seen a specimen of western conifer seed bug (Leptoglossus occidentalis), that (not so) little invader from the USA, now living happily in Coed-Y-Cwm’. Another invasive species, which CCW have asked people to look out for is the Asian hornet (Vespa velutina). This species has recently arrived in France where it is spreading rapidly.  It is apparenty very fond of  eating honey bees and other beneficial species, which, lets face it, is something we could do without. As CCW say ‘although not yet present in UK it is considered likely to arrive soon.  The places it is most likely to be found are in southern parts of England (it may be able to cross the channel from France) or goods among which it could be accidentally imported (such as soil with imported pot plants, cut flowers, fruit and timber). The species is generally inactive over the winter. Active months for this species are between April and November (peak August/September) so the most likely time to see this species will be early next year. Sightings should be reported, along with a photograph and details of where you saw it, to’: alert_nonnative@ceh.ac.uk  

Just before Christmas a wasp beetle appeared in the front room at home. These beautiful wasp mimics are a type of longhorn beetle. I see them in the summer scuttling around the garden. They lay their eggs in wood, and this one emerged from the ‘yule tide logs’ waiting by the side of the wood burner. It seemed quite happy, appearing in the evening when the central heating came on and spending its time investigating the Christmas tree. It lived about a week, which was more than it would have managed outside. 
Spiders

Autumn is a season of orb spiders. Walking through the rhos pastures of Llantrisant Common it is impossible not to break the webs of the fat bodied, pale yellow Araneus quadratus: Britain’s heaviest spider. Quadratus is the unmistakable orb spider of our heaths and marshy grasslands. I am ashamedly scared of house spiders, but I can cope with all the others. Despite every best effort, an autumnal visit to Llantrisant Common will inevitably involve a quadratus, or two catching a lift home. A few hours later, whilst enjoying a chocolate digestive and cup of tea, a quadratus will appear, crawling laboriously up your shirt front, or perched parrot fashion on your shoulder; all of which can come as a bit of a shock.  I am also very fond of the common garden orb spider, Araneus diadematus, which is familiar to all of us. Looking at orb spiders in the Collins Field Guide I found a third, very rare one called Araneus alsine or the strawberry orb. It’s called strawberry because that’s what its body looks like. Mark Evans went further and found that the only record of the strawberry orb in Wales comes from Ordnance Survey square SS99. As Mark said ‘as I type this, I can look across the valley towards Cwmaman and I am almost able to see the very N. Eastern-most corner of SS99’. The strawberry orb likes wet woodlands, which we have lots of. Its surely worth a look……... 

Mark told me a story about orb spiders (which I repeat for the purposes of science, so please don’t have nightmares) ‘I once got bitten by A. quadratus, at Hirwaun. I was crouched down, trying to photograph a hoverfly, when I suddenly felt a sharp pain on my right forearm. It felt as if someone had given me a light pinch and on investigating, I found a large (and no doubt angry) A. quadratus sitting on there. I must have inadvertently brushed it from its chosen position. The pain quickly subsided and after a minute or two I could feel nothing more of it (though I wondered why I was encased in silk and unable to move) I kept an eye on the bite for the next few hours, in case something interesting happened to it, but nothing ever did. This was the second time I have been bitten by a British spider, the first being courtesy of a House Spider, when I was a child’.

Anyway, thanks for the records, sorry if I have forgotten (waylaid) any and please keep them coming. 

Richard Wistow, Ecologist

Rhondda Cynon Taf CBC

Llwyncastan

Library Road

Pontypridd, CF37 2YA

Richard.j.wistow@rctcbc.gov.uk

